
« There is no end to education. It is not that you read a 
book, pass an examination, and finish with education.
The whole of life, from the moment you are born to the 
moment you die, is a process of learning. »

Jiddu Krishnamurti



attempt to create an alternative schooling envi-
ronment was made by her participation in the es-

in Brussels, Entraide Scolaire.  As she educated 
herself in contemporary trends in education, she 
became personally acquainted with Krishnamur-
ti and she and Hugues were even involved for a 
short period in the establishment of Krishnamurti’s 
Brockwood Park School in Hampshire, England.

-
tural, and multi-lingual/ English-language educa-
tion where children could learn to live in harmony 
with one another and with the world around them. 
This became her hope and determination, not only 
for her own children but something she aspired to 
share on a wider basis. When she asked Krishna-
murti for direct personal advice on how to “improve 
education”, his unequivocal advice to Suzanne was 
to “start your own school, this is how you will be able 
to touch the lives of children and families most pro-
foundly”. He even went on to guide her with peda-
gogical and practical advice.

While Le Verseau had been established initially as a small 
private school, Suzanne had always been adamant to cre-
ate an environment that would be pluralistic and open to all. 
She imagined a place where children from all walks of life, 
of all colours and creeds could come together and learn 
and grow in cooperation and friendship. This was soon 
made possible when she was able to secure government 
subsidies, thereby rendering the school more democrati-
cally accessible. In parallel, Hugues and Suzanne created 
a foundation to which they endowed the entire property - 
land and buildings. It would be through this foundation, “Les 
Amis du Verseau” that additional private funding would be 
able to guarantee the concrete actualization and continu-
ity of Suzanne’s vision in the long run… small class groups 
with specialized teachers and individualized attention to 
children’s need and capabilities, English classes with na-
tive speaker teachers, green surroundings for children to 
be in touch with nature (there was even a zoo with a lion in 
the early years), continuous teacher training in more pro-
gressive educational approaches, a high staff to student 
ratio, etc., … It is perhaps a well-kept secret, but noteworthy 

existence, the lion’s share of these additional funds con-
tinued to come from Suzanne and Hughes personally. To 
this day, the van der Straten family continues to make a 
considerable personal contribution to our school, not in 
the least through the time and energy they dedicate to le 
Verseau as active governors and permanent volunteers 
always available to help steer our team.
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Whereas Suzanne was very passionate, her avant-garde 
ideas and idealism needed structuring. This is where Hu-
gues’ role was essential. With his business acumen and en-

fruition in 1969. It is true that her husband took quite a bit 
of convincing as this was no small feat to tackle on many 

In the end it was Suzanne’s relentless perseverance that 
won Hugues over. They bought a plot of agricultural land 
in Bierges of 5 hectares and hired an architect whom they 

school conception trends. Surrounding themselves with 
a team of like-minded individuals, Le Verseau opened its 
doors in September 1969 to 150 students, with 3 kindergar-
ten classes, 6 primary and 3 secondary classes. After one 
year, enrolments grew to 350 and from there on the growth 
of the student body and infrastructure has culminated in 
a community of nearly 1000 students and 150 staff today. 
Their three youngest children went on to graduate from Le 
Verseau; Everard, known to us all as our current President 

graduating class in 1974.

Once Le Verseau was launched, Suzanne re-
mained very involved and hands-on with the 
everyday running of the school. For instance, she 

implementation of active teaching methods, she 
taught yoga to all the teachers so that they could 
apply it in class with their students… We feel that 
Suzanne would have been proud that, after her 
children and grandchildren, a number of her very 
own great grandchildren are happily running 
around Le Verseau today, enjoying exactly the 
education she dreamed for them.

Recalling one of her own favourite mottos, “May 
every child who will have passed through Le Ver-
seau add a small brick to the construction of a 
better world”, we truly thank Suzanne for her vision, 
her passionate perseverance and her spirit of true 
kindness that continues to bring us all together to 
this day.


